President’s Report for the Annual General Meeting 10 March 2015.
Although I am certainly not by any means the longest serving member of the club, I did formally join in January 1983 and in the following 30 or so years have seen many changes as the club has grown and developed.    This is not surprising; after all, we will be 50 next year, a great milestone that I hope we will be able to celebrate appropriately.   At one time I recall us being primarily a juniors club with only a relatively small adult membership.   At different times we have been a heavily track & field orientated club, at other times strongly into cross country and, more recently, an endurance dominated organisation with a larger adult membership than at any time in its earlier years.   At the same time, the numbers of our membership have grown hugely making us now, quite clearly, a club for all ages, our youngest are 9 and our oldest over 70, for both sexes and for all athletics disciplines.
This is all good news and as the club has developed, we have seen countless numbers of superb individual performances and many great team results.   It is not particularly significant to look back now at results from years ago, but there is no need to as in the last few years we have probably enjoyed more success than at any previous time. 
Our youngsters have been doing very well in the Sports Hall League, with several being selected for the Sussex team in the last few seasons.  It is an odd fact here that over the years we have had a number of “stars” on the speed bounce event.  Currently this role is in the hands (or feet) of Adam Dray who is in danger of jumping too fast for the officials counting to keep up with him!   The youngsters have won the Plate competition in the summer Under 13 league for the last 2 years and our ladies, junior and senior combined, have won their southern league twice running.   All excellent stuff.

Meanwhile our male track team has been competing as a joint team with Lewes and has enjoyed some good moments without quite hitting the heights.   This coming summer our ladies will be joining the men and maybe their presence will inspire the men to greater things.

There has been a superb and very welcome resurgence of enthusiasm for cross country with our men gaining promotion to division 1 of the county league and then finishing in 3rd place, our best ever placing.  The ladies too have now moved up a division and we have more juniors turning out than for some time.  
Meanwhile our efforts in the West Sussex Fun Run League have, to be honest, been a bit disappointing in comparison to what has been happening in other competitions.  We are without doubt quite capable of winning it, but to do so we need a more consistent turn out from members.

Our crowning glory, however, has been the Sussex Road Race Grand Prix.   I think it was 6 or 7 years ago that our ladies won their side of this competition, and successfully defended their title the following before falling back exhausted.  But this has stirred the men into action and it was in 2012 that they finally won their half of the Grand Prix and they have now defended their title twice.  A well deserved hat trick of wins.  The icing on this particular cake, however, was that last year our ladies once again took up the challenge in earnest and regained their title so we had a triple win, taking ladies, mens and combined titles.

The reason for writing this is that, as far as I can remember, we have never enjoyed such a level of success in our almost 50 years.   Long may it continue.

A very important thing to say at this point is that success does not just happen – it comes at a price, and the price is twofold.   Firstly it needs the dedication of athletes striving for success and working hard in conjunction with their coaches, and secondly it needs equal dedication from the team captains and team leaders encouraging members to turn out and compete regularly.   So we have to pay tribute to the likes of Martin Delbridge, Linda Tullett, Marion Hemsworth, Richard Haynes, Bob Ruff, Mike Essex and others who have been instrumental in developing the abilities of our members.   Equally to Linda again for inspiring our juniors in the way she has and, memorably, to Andy Biggs for instilling in our endurance runners the belief that they can get to the top end of the cross country league and Grand Prix tables.

All this good news needs to be put into perspective.  We have done well and are currently, without question, among the leading clubs in Sussex.  How does this happen ?   Yes, through the ability of our athletes, but even more importantly through the enthusiasm and dedication of members.  Although it is always invidious to name specific individuals, I will put my head on the block as I really do believe we owe a huge debt of thanks to Andy Biggs for his ceaseless “whipping in” of people to ensure our success in the longer distance competitions and, to an even greater extent, to Linda Tullett for the vast amount of work she puts into running so many aspects of this club.   If she upped sticks and left tomorrow it would almost certainly take half a dozen people to take her place.   I hope everyone appreciates her tireless efforts.

Through all this exciting praise there is an area in which we need to take stock and try to improve.  This is in qualified staff, both qualified coaches and qualified officials.  We do need more people to follow one of these routes and I would urge all members to consider taking up this side of the sport.  In both cases it is both enjoyable and rewarding and more information can be readily obtained from the England Athletics website or from our coaches, or myself.

This is by some way the longest President’s Address I have written, driven simply by the delight I have enjoyed from our recent successes.    I hope that you are all inspired by this and will continue the momentum that has built up.         
With a huge thank you to all our hard working committee and wishing you all continued success in coming years.

Sincerely

John Gill

